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The First Baptist Church, originally the home of the Severn's 
¥alley Baptist Church, is located in what is now the central 
business district of Elizabethtown, yet in an area that retains 
many of its historic institutional buildings and residences. 
The church building was constructed in 1833-34 by John Y. Hill, 
a local tailor turned carpenter and builder who was responsible foi 
construction of a large number of prominent buildings in Eliza- 
bethtown in the 1830s and '40s. He built himself a house, 
later a hotel, which is now known as the Brown Pusey Community 
Center (placed on the National Register of Historic Places in 
July, 1974). In the 1850s Hill also built behind his own 
dwelling a number of "guest houses," in one of which General 
Custer lived with his family in 1873 prior to embarking on his 
fatal trip west. The guest houses are long gone, but have been 
replaced by handsome gardens which link the Brown Pusey House 
to the First Baptist Church behind it.

The church building, which Haycraft referred to as "finished 
in good plain style" (p. 84), is of simple rectangular form, 
42% by 55k feet, the walls of handmade brick, probably from 
Hardin County. Two brick pilasters (or buttresses) flank the 
pointed arched entrance, above wMch is a recessed lunette in 
the low gable. -There are two small windows high on either side 
of the entrance. Brick dentils enliven the cornice along the 
side walls, each of which has four slightly recessed re^tangulaf o 
windows. There is an octagonal wooden cupola set on a square 
platform and topped by a concave double-curved steeple. A 
five-sided chancel, approximately 6x8 feet in plan, projects 
from the rear of the building. A doorway to the right of the 
main entrance has been bricked up; originally it led to the 
gallery which was used by blacks in the early years of the 
building. The interior has been much altered, although the 
woodwork surrounding doors and windows, as well as the gallery 
except for its stairs, are original. The opalescent glass 
windows were inserted in 1915-20 (one has been broken and 
replaced in recent years). In spite of lack of maintenance 
the basic fabric of the original building remains intact.
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STATEMENT OF SIGNIFICANCE

The early history of the Severn's Valley congregation is 
unusually well recorded, thanks to the early membership of the 
parents of Samuel Haycnaft, Sr., 19th-century chronicler of 
Elizabethtown's history. Moreover, the minutes of the church 
survive from December 1785 (five years after its founding) to 
1803, and from 1844 fio 1884. Also, the history of this early 
churfah association has drawn the attention of historians of 
the Kentucky Baptists as well as of Kentucky history itself 
(Gofer, p. 3).

During the winter of 1779-80 a group of pioneers came into 
what is now Hardin County, Kentucky, and established the first 
permanent settlement. On June 17, 1781, eighteen persons met 
in church covenant and constituted one of the first, if not the 
first, Regular Baptist Church west of the Alleghenies. They 
met-under a sugar tree near Hynes Fort, which was located on 
the elevation above the spring that later supplied the city of 
Elizabethtown with its water. Of the eighteen original members 
three Mark, Bambo, and Dinah were servants of Haycraft's 
grand-father, Jacob Van Meter, Sr. John Gerrard, Van Meter's 
son-in-law, was immediately ordained first pastor. It is 
believed that he was killed by Indians within a year so that 
there was no permanent minister when the church in Severn's 
Valley reported to the Salem Association at the time the latter 
was organized in 1785.

The original congregation had no building of its own and met in 
the open or in the log homes of the members until about 1807 
when a log structure was erected, followed in succeeding years 
by two larger log buildings. For some years the Baptist Church 
was the only house of worship in Elizabethtown and was occasion 
ally used by other denominations.

The second pastor of the Severn's Walley Church, Joshua Carmen, 
was known for his views on the emancipation of slaves. These
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views were realized under the third pastor, Josiah Dodge, who 
was ordained in a highly unusual proceeding after an examination 
by a committee of members of the Salem Association in 1791. Dodg 
served as pastor until about 1800. According to Gofer, "The 
outstanding action of the church under Josiah Dodgers pastorate 
was resolutions passed concerning slavery. He was among the 
first preachers to refuse to fellowship slave holders. In Feb­ 
ruary, 1796 an old minute reads thus: 'Can we as a church have 
fellowship with those that hold the righteousness of perpetual 
slavery? 1 It was answered that they could not. Following, 
another minute set forth a plan by which slaves might purchase 
themselves, provided they were obedient servants. A few years 
later the church withdrew from the Salem Association on the 
account of the question of slavery."

The early church kept strict control over the moral, as well as 
the religious life, of its members, as the early records reveal. 
Not only such matters as "frolicking," drinking liquor to excess, 
and horse-racing were disapproved, but "Almost every phase of 
activity in the settlement is reflected in the church minutes. 
In the controversy over the location of the county seat in 1795, 
we find a group of members appearing before the church to acknow­ 
ledge their wrong doijagin signing a petition which they had not 
read, and in the words of the minute, 'they hoped the brethren 
would look over it.' At the same meeting a case appears over 
some contribution to the 'Public Building' as the Court House 
was called." (Gofer, p. 10)

The church survived in spite of the general dearth of religious 
feeling in the last years of the 18th century, particularly in 
the Mississippi Valley. But things changed when Joshua Morris 
became the fourth pastor in 1801. A series of entries in the 
minutes reflects the increasing number of members "received by 
experience." Haycraft vividly recalled one of these baptismal 
ceremonies following a revival meeting: "The weather was mild 
for the season, and the baptismal scene in the Valley Creek was 
a solemn and pleasant occasion. A vast crowd stood upon its 
banks, and one after another stepped into the stream and were 
buried with Christ in baptism; at slight intervals, hymns of 
praise and shouts of rejoicing rent the air. I can never forget 
it; the venerable Morris was so filled that he seemed as one 
________________________ __ (Continued) ______
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snatched up into the heavens; although but a child, I was filled 
with solemn awe".

As Gofer put it, "Indeed, the great revival of 1801 ushered in a 
period of sixty years in the history of Severn's Valley and 
exerted a far-reaching influence in its life. It was a time 
when slight differences in the denomination, such as the Union 
of the Regular and Separate Baptists, were harmonized; when the 
transition from permanent settlements and on to colonization 
were being effected; when some of the auxiliaries of the church 
were organized; and when it was called upon to make many decisions 
concerning its own policies and standards" (p. 11).

In June 1833 some brethren reported that they had raised a sub­ 
scription and had contracted for the present brick building. The 
structure was completed in 1834, at a cost of $1,200. The con­ 
gregation consisted at this time of both blacks and whites, with 
the former occupying the balcony of the new bujULding and the 
latter sitting in pews on the first floor. ^During the 1850s the 
blacks were granted the privilege of holding services of their 
own under the supervision of the Severn's Valley Church and they 
built a log house in which to worship. At this period a black 
man was ordained to ministry by the church. The present First 
Baptist Church dates its independence as a congregation to 1866.

A number of other congregations were also sent out from Severn's 
Valley, beginning with the Revival of 1801. In 1844 a Female 
Seminary was built on the lot adjoining the church; this 
institution in its later form as Hamilton College often used the 
church as an auditorium.

The Severn's Valley white congregation continued to use the church 
building on Poplar Street until 1897, when a larger structure | 
was complete^ elsewhere to accommodate the increasing number of 
members. ~Tne black Baptists, having also increased in numbers, 
purchased the older building for $500 and used ife continually 
until July 1974 when they, too, moved into a new edifice. The 
only interruption in the holding of religious services in this 
small brick building was in January and February of 1865 when 
Union soldiers occupied it as a hospital.

(Continued)
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Although a modest structure, the church has sustained few 
alterations. The congregation and the building itself since its 
erection have played a significant role in the community of 
Elizabethtown, particularly the black community, for whom it is 
one of the few tangible reminders of theie^Jii story.
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